


We are a multi generation and multi cultural
community that desires to worship the One
Triune God with people of all walks of life. As
we behold and focus on Jesus we believe that
we become transformed into his likeness 
(2 Cor 3:18). 
By the power of the Holy Spirit we are
dedicated to lives of discipleship, surrendered
to God’s call of a royal Priesthood and a
glorious church. As a Community we want to
see the glory of God permeate every aspect of
our neighbourhoods, city and province.









Budget Meeting Minutes
Celebration Church 

Sunday, June 25, 2023 
______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

1. Call to Order Shawn Lamb 
2. Opening Prayer Nico Deschner 
3. Approval of the Agenda Shawn Lamb 
a. Motion: To approve the Agenda Shawn Lamb 
b. Seconded: Randy Schultz 
c. Result: Carried 
4. Approval of the 2022 AGM Minutes – Nov 22, 2022 Shawn Lamb 
a. Motion: To approve the Minutes Shawn Lamb  
b. Seconded: Dave Lowey 
c. Discussion: No issues 
d. Result: Carried 
5. Bylaw Changes (Second Presentation and Vote) 
a. Motion: Approve the bylaw changes as presented Shawn Lamb 
b. Seconded: Thalia Magyar 
c. Discussion: presented past recommended changes 
d. Result: Carried 
6. New Bylaw Proposed Changes Shawn Lamb 
a. Presented (First occurrence) Shawn Lamb 
i. presentation of range of clean up edits 
ii. Note on clarity that elders have already been operating under these changes – as they are able under the bylaws 
iii. Continued through pre-provided list of edits and purposes 
b. Discussion 
i. Question; Mark Spangenberg – Any language to describe when a member is absent for an extended period of time? 
1. Shawn Lamb – not specifically, starts with a phone call. 
ii. Question; Dwight Lawrence – how does pastor, as member of board, work related to performance reviews or moral
or theological failure. 
1. Shawn Lamb; Bylaws include requirement for conflict of interest exclusion. We tend to work with transparency. 
2. Brian Schmidt also identified the language in the bylaws that deals with discipline of board members. 
iii. These changes will be voted on at our next AGM 
Election of Board of Elders Shawn Lamb 
Call for Scrutineers: Dick Lamb & Mark Spangenberg 
Call for Ballots: 
Results: 34 ballots, majority have accepted all three candidates 
(Brian, Connie, Thalia) 
Motion: To destroy the ballots Dick Lamb 
Seconded: Al Matheis 
Result: Carried 
Current Financial Picture Brian Schmidt 
a. Presented current financials to the end of May, 2023 
b. Revenues ahead of budget, Expenses behind budget: $89,042 ahead of budget at this point. 
c. During summer expenses continue, but revenues slow down, so expect to be in 
good shape but probably closer to budget than current situation 
d. Only op budget cat’s over budget are Mission (Nico, India (in/out coverage)) & Watoto unplanned but also (in/out). 
e. Capital budget currently 374 over budget may be slightly more over by year end, but not too far off track 
f. Cash Management: Have moved some of our cash savings into term deposits. 
i. Bank Balance + term deposits balance is $579,203.85 
ii. Dipped a little during covid, but is recovering now. 
g. General comments: strong donation support, very much still reliant on one-time large donations, more e-transfers,
less automatic payments, hoping to see more take-up on the opportunity for donation of investments. Staff doing a
great job of expense management. 
h. Discussion - No Questions 
9. 2023/24 Operating Budget Brian Schmidt 
a. Motion: Accept the Operating Budget as Presented Brian Schmidt b. Seconded: Elnora Lamb 
c. Discussion: Nico Deschner 
i. Slightly higher revenue forecast (+$10,000) 
ii. Staff focused on keeping expenses similar to this year, but some costs have increased with inflation – hoping to also
provide staff with a raise to help with inflation. Largest inflationary increase is insurance. 
iii. Proposed Revenue: $516,100 
iv. Proposed Expenses: $515,973 



d. Questions/Clarification: i. Lorraine Lawrence: speak to increase in mission budget 
1. Nico – Watoto, in and out. If we don’t bring them in then we don’t use those funds 
ii. Carol: I don’t see a line item for Seniors 
1. Nico - $1000 under Adult Engagement 
e. Result: Carried 
10. 2023/24 Capital Budget Brian Schmidt 
a. Motion: Accept the Capital Budget as Presented Brian Schmidt 
b. Seconded: Reagan Textor 
c. Discussion: Nico Deschner 
i. Microphone stands etc. 
ii. Sound improvement for Room 4 
iii. Parking lot has suffered and needs some care – most of budget is for the 
resurfacing of the parking lot. 
1. Resurface: $128,316 
2. Line Painting: $3,000 
3. Total: $131,316 
4. Proposed a reserve capital replacement fundraising campaign 
5. Discussed inviting contributions from neighboring businesses 
iv. HVAC roof units: end of life cycle, older cooler tech that is no longer fully repairable. They are still okay right
now. We service and inspect them every year. All is positive right now – but must be on our radar. 
1. Estimate to replace (demo, install, crane lift) $117,000-$122,000 
2. Wanted the congregation to be aware of both HVAC and parking lot so we can discuss and be aware 
3. Elder recommendation is parking lot now and HVAC in the future when needed. 
d. Questions 
i. Al Matheis – is the parking lot a confirmed bid price or is there a sunset on it? 
1. Warren – yes it’s a confirmed price. 
ii. Thalia Magyar – would we work to replace the reserves we use for this activity? 
1. Nico – yes. 
2. Shawn; we would be on the hook for the whole cost even if we do a fundraiser. 
iii. Randy Schulz – would there be some of the surface ground off before paving (it could be used for resurfacing
the gravel portion of the lot 
1. Warren – no 
iv. Mark Spangenberg – are there sewer or storm lines under the pavement that should be inspected? 
1. Shawn – prudent to inspect them now. Good suggestion. 
v. Carol Allen – if the HVAC goes will we able to handle it financially? 
1. Shawn – yes. But also it wouldn’t be all at once, each unit runs a specific zone. We will be able to manage it. vi.
Lorraine Lawrence – have there been some discussion of reimagining use 
of the whole space of the parking lot, or all of our outdoor spaces. 
1. Nico – yes some, but need a certain number of parking spots to meet city code. Staff have been actively
discussing other 
opportunities for our land to serve our community but nothing has struck us as appropriate for now. 
vii. Mark Spangenberg – what are the project stages. 
1. Nico/Warren - will work with contractor to award the work and 
negotiate a time frame for it to happen – we hope to have it done this fall. 
viii. Mark Spangenberg – are we also approving the fund-raising campaign? 
1. Brian Schmidt – not a campaign to raise the funds, we will pay for it out of reserve, but will invite the
congregation to replace the reserves through a campaign. 
ix. Colleen Schmidt – should we also consider the increased security needs as the fresh lot will invite additional
issues 
1. Nico – good issue to raise. Thanks. 
x. Anne Robinson – I do not like spending money – but a home does not heal itself. The parking lot will not heal
itself. Spend the money. 
e. Result: Carried 
11. Motion to Adjourn Shawn Lamb 
12. Closing Prayer Nico Deschner 







Every week it is so amazing to see more and
more new people attending the weekly services. I
love the community that has been developed
here at Celebration Church and I continue to look
forward to what is in store for this congregation. I
wish to extend a heartfelt thanks to the entire staff
for all their hard work over the past year.    
We are a governance board, responsible to the
congregation to ensure the smooth and effective
operation of the corporation. Our role as directors
requires us to ensure that policies and
procedures are in place, our vision is clearly
communicated, that the members have
opportunities to be heard, and that the finances
are monitored and reported as required by law. 
As elders, we work alongside the pastoral team to ensure that the ministries are delivered effectively and that the
members of our church are receiving the care and nurture they require. The elders meet regularly to listen to God
and pray for this congregation. The board meets monthly, with quarterly business meetings and the remaining
monthly meeting dedicated to spiritual growth, learning, prayer, and study of the scriptures. 
In January 2021, Nico Deschner was selected as the Interim Pastoral Lead for Celebration Church. The board of
directors, along with the congregation, embarked on a prayerful discernment process regarding the future direction
of the church. In 2022, we concluded our exploration of a potential affiliation with Via Apostolica. A call committee
was established to manage the process of bringing a recommendation of a pastoral team lead to the congregation.
The call committee interviewed three potential candidates in early November 2022.
At the 2022 Annual General Meeting, a recommendation was presented from the call committee that Nico
Deschner be put forward for a congregational vote on December 11, 2023. With an overwhelming majority of
votes, Nico was named the Pastoral Team Lead for Celebration Church. We would like to thank the congregation
for walking through this process with us over the past two years. It was a challenging journey at times but with our
focus on Jesus, I know we learned more about who, we as Celebration Church, are called to be and how we will
function moving forward.  This past year, the board of directors completed an overhaul of the Celebration Church
bylaws and presented a multitude of revisions to the congregation for discussion at the 2023 Budget Meeting.
These will be reviewed again and voted upon at the 2023 AGM. The majority of changes are minor in nature.
However, the one key revision is the inclusion of the Pastoral Team Lead as a director/elder. This change
emphasizes our commitment to a shared leadership model. 
In June 2023, Lisa Korchinski and Tanya Oddo completed their terms as a director/elders after many years of
faithful service. The leadership team would like to personally thank Lisa and Tanya for all that they have done
during their time serving on the board. At the 2023 Budget Meeting, the board of directors/elders welcomed Connie
Switzer and Thalia Magyar to the team. Brian Schmidt was also re-elected to a 3-year director/elder term.
We ask that you continue to pray for Celebration Church, the staff, the leadership, and our congregation. 

In His service,

Shawn Lamb (Board Chair)



Dear Celebration Family,

I’m writing this report filled with gratitude for what
the Lord has done in this last year in our
community. He has been faithful and continues to
watch over His bride with tender care, calling us
into kingdom living. His glory that has been most
clearly revealed in the face of Jesus Christ (2 Cor
4:6), is what transforms our community into his
glorious image by the power of the Holy Spirit (2
Cor 3:18). As we reflect and celebrate God’s
goodness we keep our eyes fixed on Him so that
we become more like Him.

In January we had the Installation service for the
permanent position as Pastoral Lead. It was both
beautiful and humbling as we invited God’s
presence to fill our future together. Making room 
for the expression of the three streams in this service felt significant for me. My personal favorite was washing my wife’s
feet as an expression of servant leadership. The Prayer Focuses for 2023 have been a constant reminder of the areas in
which we desire God’s transforming power to become a deep reality for our community. We have been praying and
inviting God’s grace into Pursuing the Presence of God, Discipleship, Leadership Development and
Evangelism/Mission. Many of our opportunities were centered around these focuses.

Pursuing the Presence of God
In addition to our regular Sunday services, we added services for Epiphany, Ash Wednesday and Holy Week, making
room for God’s glorious presence. During Lent we took intentional time in prayer each week. On Pentecost weekend we
celebrated our annual Ask for Rain, inviting churches from across the province to join us in prayer and worship. In
September we started offering a midweek Communion service. Just this month we partnered 
with Eston College hosting Behold - a 40hr prayer and worship conference. As a Christ-centered community we
continue to keep the focus on the presence of God.

Discipleship. 
Besides our continued discipleship opportunities for our Children, Youth, Young Adults, L.A.M.B.S. and Men’s small
group we continue to offer Hearing God, Foundations classes and Team nights. Further, we ran our first Malachi
Man discipleship track for fathers and sons. We had great interactions as we challenged each other into deeper
discipleship. Both our Kingdom kids’ classes and Parenting class are calling our families into living out the Kingdom
of God on earth.

Leadership Development
We deeply believe in the promise that God is calling us to grow a community that equips and empowers leaders. As we
have been praying and actively developing a potential leadership pathway, we also had our annual Board and Staff
retreat and a Worship Retreat with David Stroeve. Nico Borissov from Germany came to teach us both in June and
November how to engage more intentionally in both evangelism and small group leadership.

Mission/ Evangelism
This prayer focus has been on my heart for a while now. I realize that we need help from outside, calling us back into
living our mission in tangible ways by loving our neighbours. Our VBS - Seekers and Waiters as well as our first Youth
Camp - The Way has created opportunities to step out in mission. Watoto Children’s Choir and Danny Delong called our
community to bring the gospel outside of the four walls of our church. I believe that this focus will be significant as we
move forward as a church family showing the love of God to others. Building a healthy and strong community was
another significant building block as we offered regular Potlucks, our Volunteer Ribfest, TeamNights and our annual
Workbee. 



Our desire for bridge building and church unity has been manifested by inviting guest speakers, regular pastors’
prayer meetings, intentional relationship building with Harvest City, RHOP, The Apostolic Church, Eston College,
Morningstar and some other church communities.

In summer we had our Parking Lot Campaign as the surface needed an upgrade. So thankful for the generous
participation from everyone in our community. We raised $61,000 towards this project. Well done, church family. Thank
you!! In the 2022/ 2023 Fiscal Year Celebration Church has once again experienced a surplus. Both the generosity of
our people and the favour of God has been amazing. We were able to bless partnering ministries and our field partners
by investing in the kingdom of God beyond Celebration Church. Thank you for giving generously to the Lord.

In September, after 12 years of serving as pastor for Celebration Church, Matt Adams felt called to pursue a new job
with Ranch Ehrlo as a Family Therapist. His servant leadership and heart for this community has been outstanding. He
was not only an incredible associate pastor but continues to be a wonderful friend whose heart and willingness to serve
this community has been unwavering. Matt, we bless you in this coming season with God’s wisdom and revelation,
thankful that you and your family continue to be with us.

Micah Parkman has joined our team since as Pastoral Intern taking some of the responsibilities of Matt in the areas of
communications. He is also an exceptional worship leader with a heart for Jesus and his Church. We are excited to get
to know you more, Micah. Welcome to the team! 

God has been incredibly faithful to Celebration over the years and calls us to reflect His beauty to the world. I’m excited
to see what the future holds as we continue to behold Jesus and walk in discipleship building bridges between the
different streams of the charismatic, evangelical and historical. May we continue to uphold God’s dream and see a
glorious church emerge in a time in history that is filled with uncertainty. May we hasten the return of Jesus as we bring
the kingdom of God into every sphere of our lives.

In deep commitment to God’s kingdom,

Nico+    (Lead Pastor nico@redroof.tv )



We are so excited to be able to welcome Micah
Parkman to our staff as a Pastoral Intern. It is part of
Celebration’s prophetic nature to be a ‘Leadership
Factory’. Having opportunities to work alongside people
who are passionate for the Lord and who want to bring
His gospel to all corners of the Earth is just the start of
that prophecy being fulfilled. Micah is focusing his time
with us on running our Sunday services and working
with  our worship teams and tech volunteers, among
many other things that might come up.  
He is a strong leader and we look forward to growing
together as a team!

Micah Parkman

Celebration family,
In early 2022 I felt an invitation from the Lord to begin
pursuing a Masters of Counselling program at Briercrest.  
In June 2023 I reached out to a contact at the Ranch Ehrlo
Society about a potential internship, what started as an
exploratory conversation quickly turned into a job offer,
and in early August 2023 I accepted the role as a Family
Preservation Therapist. 
This change weighs heavy on my heart, even though I
know it’s the right thing. For the past 12 years I have been
honored to have the opportunity to partner with many of
you as we co-labored for the Kingdom. 
Kristen and I are strong believers in this church
community and the mandate the church has to be a
bridge-building community for our city. We continue to
be heavily invested in Celebration. Thank you all for your
support, belief, and courage you have given me over the
past decade. I trust that what God has started he will
complete, and I am blessed to continue to labor forward
with all of you. We love you and honor you all, and pray
that God will highlight himself to us as we continue to
move forward together!

Matt Adams

 Matt,

Your leadership and service to Celebration church has shaped the lives of many over the last 12 years.
You started as a Youth Pastor and grew in wisdom and stature, consistently making room for the presence
of God through your prayers and strategic leadership. Your heart for the body of Christ reached beyond this
Community, which birthed Ask for Rain. Thank you for giving with a generous heart to Celebration and
God’s kingdom. May God bless you mightily as you bring your expertise and the presence God to Ranch
Ehrlo and everyone you encounter. 
You continue to be a vital part of this Community.    

With Love, Celebration Church







Mid-August Celebration Church allowed me the privilege
of leading one day of a Youth Retreat. In the morning we learned
to align our lives with “Thy Kingdom Come, Thy Will Be Done”. In
the afternoon we toured the Legislative Building and were
honoured to spend an extended time in the Legislative Chamber
praying. The youth engaged so well, spending time at the MLA’s
desks praying for government, opposition, both leaders and
especially for those with current responsibilities for specific
ministries such as Education, Health, Mental Health, Finance,
Justice, Agriculture and Reconciliation. The day ended with a
prayer-scavenger-hunt. To top it off, a couple of MLAs attended
church the following weekend. I was preaching – a rare thing
these days. So the same youth got to pray over these elected
officials. What a week!  
I’m really excited for an initiative that Leading Influence hosted in
Regina. Young leaders from Christian schools in and around
Regina were given tools to help them equip themselves in
leadership and in political influence. They had opportunities to
engage with MLAs, their staff and people elected into other
government roles such as city and RM councils. The intention is to
give interested young influencers insight into the roles,
responsibilities, realities and opportunities available and how to
influence community and culture in alignment with their faith.
Leading Influence intends to replicate the summit in each
jurisdiction that we have Spiritual Care Providers. 
I was invited to attend the Swearing-In Ceremony for the
Executive Council of the Government of Saskatchewan (Cabinet
Ministers). This is my second time being honoured to be there.
These individuals will have significant influence on public policy in
Saskatchewan. It was so valuable to reconnect after the summer,
to pray for them, to meet their families and to make new
connections. What a gift.

Please pray for a new ministry, initiated by Gunnar but co-ordinated
by the two of us with one of the new students (Kipgen.) Student
Ministry Teams (SMT). This weekend (3-5 November) we are going
to Fontainbleau in France to run a mission weekend. We will run a
youth gathering on Friday night, a men’s breakfast on Saturday
morning and the church service on Sunday. The group will also be
running the Tyndale chapel this Thursday (2 November) and a local
church service in a town called Hoofddorp on Sunday 12
November.
We are filling the roles of Dean of Men/Women, it has been a joy!
We are loving the opportunities to serve and care for the students.
Pray for relationships to continue to grow. The longer we do it the
more the needs of the students become apparent and the more the
students come to see us as the “go-to” people on campus. In the
last few months we have helped with getting medical care, warm
clothes, bike repairs, dealing with lonely or homesick students,
dorm-room visits and encouragement…the list continues to grow.
Every two weeks Ken and I travel to Arnhem (1.5hrs away) to help
run a Dutch youth group. They have two wonderful youth leaders
(Margriet and Rick) that we are training to continue the ministry.
They are both keen to run a youth ministry that teaches the Bible
and uses the time to build up the youth in the faith and
relationships.
We have connected with a church in Eindhoven and ran a retreat at
Tyndale for their senior youth group in September that went very
well. Ken is preaching there on 26 November and then we will visit
the youth group. Pray for the group as we get more involved with
their program and help the leaders to shape the youth group
meetings to develop strong Christian youth. 
As always, pray for our language learning.

Ken & Julie MoserFred Hill



We had 130 students from the midwest join us for Fall Getaway
this year, spending unhurried time with God at a camp outside
the Kansas City metro. This retreat continues to be a place
were deep relationships are forged. Would you pray for
students as they return to campus? It’s easy to get back
into the busy, pressure-filled environment that is college
today and relinquish time with Jesus and others.
Our team is excited about a new international partnership with
Northern Bangkok, Thailand. In the coming months, we will
increase our sending to this area of the world, partnering with
local teams there to reach Thai students with the gospel. Please
pray for our upcoming Vision Trip January 4-13. We will be
sending 12 students, staff, and partners to assist the local team in
Bangkok. 
We are currently in a season of connecting with our ministry
partners and raising additional financial support. It's our hope to
be back on campus mid spring. We would love prayer for this
time as well as for our team here in Kansas City. Two of our
teammates lost their mom suddenly in the last couple months.
We're collectively feeling the heaviness of these losses.
Saturday, September 9th, we welcomed Diego Achille into our
family. Ashley and Diego were both happy and healthy the
whole time. Louis and Bodhi were thrilled to wake up to a new
baby brother, and have loved him fiercely ever since. The weeks
following his birth have been filled with snuggles, naps, and
time spent recovering for Ashley. So far, recovery has gone
smoothly, and Diego has been chill and content. We are so
thankful for all of your prayers over Ashley's difficult pregnancy
and Diego's birth. There were many times when Ashley was
discouraged and struggling, but the Lord consistently gave her
comfort and strength to persevere to the end. You were a huge
part of that!

Greetings to you in the wonderful name of the Lord Jesus Christ! Yes,
by the grace of the Lord and with your partnership, we are involved
in;
(A) EVANGELISM - However difficult it is nowadays to preach the
Gospel in the open area, we are still involved with the community in
sharing the Gospel of the Lord Jesus Christ through some public
meetings, meetings in the local church campuses.
(B) MINISTERING THE WORD - As for me, I have been available to any
small or big, rural or urban congregation to minister the Word.
(C) CHILDREN’S MINISTRY - 
(i) Though public sharing of the Gospel has its own drawbacks and
obstacles, we are leading 50 children through our little school
everyday in prayer;
(ii) We are leading 10 children in prayer & reading of scripture daily
after helping them in their studies in the evenings;
(iii) We are also conducting Sunday school & annual VBS for another
10 children.
(D) PRISON MINISTRY
We have daily prison ministry authorised by the Government of
Andhra Pradesh. Teaching literacy, counseling & Sunday worship
and relief activities are a part of it. I am assisted by 16 volunteers
which includes 5 local pastors. 231 prisoners were individually
counselled in the last 30 days and led to pray and declare their
dependance on the Lord Jesus Christ.
MISSION MANIPUR
Responding to my last report, "THE MANIPUR MAYHEM", Celebration
Church (C$.600) and Brother Joe Wiebe (C$.500) gave through my
brother-in-law, Sam Bagchi, which I channelised to our contact in
CHURACHANDPUR, the hotbed of ethnic violence in Manipur, one of
the states of North Eastern states of India. He wrote back how he
used the money to give relief materials to 7 families and cash help to
five families. I am attaching the report for your reading, praising the
Lord and praying for the victims.
All these activities are possible, because not only the Lord Jesus
Christ, you are also with us. Praises to the Lord and appreciations to
every one of you.
Sincerely,
BVR Rao (Victor) & Sabita

Josh & Ashley Johns

Victor & Sabita



Parking Lot
Campaign

Thank you for your contribution!

Together at our
budget meeting
we made the
decision to
resurface the
parking lot. We
are so grateful for
everyone who
gave to the
campaign with a
generous heart. 

Take from among you a contribution to the Lord.
Whoever is of a generous heart, let him bring the Lord's contribution.

Exodus 35:5  

Total Cost $128,536.50
Total Donations $62,895.27

Total Cost $128,536.50
Total Donations $62,895.27
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This year our Members voted in and joyfully welcomed Nico
Deschner as our Pastoral Team Lead. Our installation service was a
beautiful example of the heart of our church, to be Servant
Leaders. 

Our Leaders learned from
Pastor Dave Stroeve. He
spent the day with our
leaders imparting his
wisdom from years of
leadership experience. They
walked through practical
wisdom as well as spiritual
wisdom when it comes to
Worshipping the Father. We
always want to bring Him
our best offerings no matter
what that looks like and we
are called to keep growing,
we are blessed to have the
opportunity to do that
together.

3

Learning about Servant hearted leadership with
Josh Parkman

Our staff and board spending intentional time connecting with
each other and with God about His plans for Celebration and our
call to be a glorious church.



Watoto Children’s Choir is a powerful time of worship as the
children bring the sounds of Africa to you in song and share
their personal stories of hope. As a long time supporter of
Watoto, we were so blessed to have them back on tour this
year.

Kingdom kids brought us a three day long summer camp full
of joy, fun, discipleship and Jesus. We have an opportunity to
minister to kids from all over our city and even some visiting
grandkids.

The youth spent a week this summer learning how to serve
like Jesus. Each morning was spent in worship and learning
how to build their faith and foundation. In the afternoons
they spent time serving in various ways and locations, such
as building the church some picnic tables, prayer ministry at
the Legislative Building, treasure hunting and praying for
people as God lead them, and serving community children 
in north central Regina with Break Free Ministries.
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